Approved as Amended 

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

March 16, 2011 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, March 16, 2011 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Guy Giunta and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.   











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
- None at this time.




 



  



 








2.0  Department Updates    








  2.1
Department of Public Works –  Director Thayer reported that they are still moving in to the Highway Garage. Director Thayer noted that all of trucks are being inspected and one of them needs four new tires ($600-$700 dollars).  Selectman Livernois made a motion to authorize John Thayer to purchase new tires for DPW truck and Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Director Thayer stated they are currently working on road maintenance, trying to fill pot holes and roads have been posted for weight restrictions.
Director Thayer noted he has heard of issues with Waste Management due to the weight restrictions but there is nothing he can do to stop them from trash removal and is not sure what happened. Director Thayer informed the BOS that he is starting to get easements ready for the Bay/Upper Bay Road bid, Drake Road & Huber Road will be repaired soon, some of the department's hand tools needs to be replaced, the pressure washer needs to be upgraded,  the department might purchase another welder and the Highway Crew is enjoying their new garage.   
  2.2 Recreation update – 
Juliana Lonergan stated the mini-golf tournament is scheduled for August and they have raised $1,100 dollars so far. Director Lonergan informed the Board that she has been working with Lakes Region Community Services that helps with development of disabled adults which come with supervision. Director Lonergan noted two very nice & polite volunteers have been coming twice a week for a couple of hours to do simple tasks for the community and help out. Director Lonergan stated basketball has ended, beach staff has been contacted and a new “WSI” will be advertised for, 4/14 thru 6/5 is T-Ball on Wed. & Sat. and she has met with Treasurer, Susan Shannon to reimburse the Town in the amount of $25K from the Recreation Department's non-lapsing fund. 


 











3.0  2012 Warrant Articles -
 TA provided the Board with the 2012 Warrant and noted that it has all of the proposed articles included on it but the Capital Outlay has not been completed by the Budget Committee yet. The BOS reviewed. 




Interim Chief Surowiec stated the Intercept Fee article should be moved first in the order because if it doesn't pass then the funds would need to come from the department's budget and the protective clothing article should be moved up as well because it is not in the department's operating budget. Selectman Livernois noted the BOS need to decide which Fire Department truck to support. Selectman Giunta asked how the ambulance was doing and Interim Chief Surowiec replied it has been home for two weeks now with no problems. The BOS reviewed the Capital Improvements Program. TA Veloski noted the ambulance is up for replacement next year. Chair Nickerson stated if they were to decide to get a rescue truck & fire truck and the fire truck breaks down then the department would have a vehicle that cannot pump water, if they exhaust the ambulance fund then that breaks down, where would the money come from. TA Veloski replied the Town would have to hold a Special Town meeting. Chair Nickerson noted if the ambulance breaks down for another 3-4 months then the Town would rely on 9 months of Mutual Aid coverage and doesn't feel the Town needs a Rescue Truck. Selectman Livernois stated he is leaning towards the purchase of a Tanker with the Fire Truck account and a new Ambulance with the ambulance account, putting the rest on hold. Chair Nickerson noted if an ambulance is purchased now.....then okay but the current ambulance should be sold, as far as he is concerned. TA Veloski noted the Board needs to keep in mind that the protective clothing, command car and other warrant articles are coming out of the ambulance funds. Interim Chief Surowiec stated the ambulance could generate $50K in revenue by the time the others vehicles are received in 9 months. Selectman Livernois stated he would feel bad making a decision because additional information regarding a rescue vehicle was asked for but has not been received yet and a decision needs to be made for the Budget Committee to discuss. 






Interim Chief Surowiec replied he could offer some additional information that approximately 10% of the call volume would be reduced off of Engine #1 for motor vehicle, structural fires and water rescue but currently the department has a lot of 5 pound bags with 10 pounds of stuff in them and he wouldn't even consider a “plumber” body truck as a gift because the compartments are steel & rot, plus they are not fitted compartments. TA Veloski asked if Engine #2 could last 5-6 years, if the rescue truck was purchased and Interim Chief Surowiec replied no, maybe 2-3 years. Selectman Livernois asked if there would be any push back from the Fire Department if the Board supported the warrant articles for the ambulance and tanker. Interim Chief Surowiec replied for neither, there would be a lot of support for both. Selectman Livernois stated he doesn't want a fire department member  to stand up at Town meeting and say, “we wanted the rescue truck”, which has only been discussed since two months ago and the tanker has been discussed for years. Interim Chief Surowiec stated he just wants to see the spending spread out & reasonable. Steve Ober stated he likes the idea of a medium sized rescue vehicle, it will hold everything needed for extraction with no swapping of equipment and no wear & tear to  the other department vehicles but the tanker would only provide basic room, not a piece of equipment would fit on a tanker. 



Interim Chief Surowiec stated he would talk to the CIP Committee in the near future. Selectman Livernois noted the ideal hope is to know what kind/type of vehicles the department needs and have a long term plan but that is not how they have been operating. Interim Chief Surowiec noted they have accumulated some rescue equipment over the past year but he agrees that there should be one vehicle dedicated to one job, instead of 1/2 rescue and 1/2 fire. Chair Nickerson stated he does not want to see all of the department's funds depleted with nothing to fall back on. Selectman Livernois noted the language for the Fire Truck CRF may need to be changed. 


           

Warrant Article #10 will be removed from the Warrant. Selectman Livernois made a motion to recommend the ambulance (warrant article #11) and replacement of the 1989 Fire Engine with a Tanker (warrant article #13) this year. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Livernois made a motion to amend his previous motion, to reduce the appropriation of the ambulance to $173K dollars and $268K dollars for the Tanker. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion to amend and the motion passed unanimously.  TA Veloski to make changes to Town's Warrant and forward to the Budget Committee. 










4.0  Old Business 









  4.1
Bay & Upper Bay Road – No news.
 TA Veloski provided the Board with a project time line.  
  













5.0  New Business 

                                                                                                  5.1
Fire Chief Hiring Process – Selectman Livernois stated 14 application were reviewed last Thursday and only 3 of the candidates were deemed viable and the review board feels the position should be re-advertised for a bigger pool. The BOS agreed. 
     5.2 Bridge Inspection list – NH DOT – TA Veloski forwarded to DPW.  

              5.3 Liz Merry – Road repairs – TA Veloski stated the Town's Insurance Company is addressing the issue. 
  







  5.4 Horizons – Shooting Range – The BOS reviewed an explanation letter from Horizon's. The BOS agreed to pay for new testing.  
  



  5.5 Custodian – Chair Nickerson made a motion to authorize TA Veloski to interview further and hire a new custodian.  Selectman Livernois seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 


    




  5.6 Life and Dental Agreement– The Board signed. 
  



  5.7
Primex – Workman's Compensation Multi-year agreement – Selectman Livernois made a motion to enter in to the agreement for 3 years with and 8% cap., as set forth in the coverage document. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




  




  5.8
Primex – Property & Liability Multi-year agreement - Selectman Livernois made a motion to enter in to the agreement for 3 years with and 7% cap., as set forth in the coverage document. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. TA Veloski noted the agreement drops member contributions by one thousand dollars. 





 







    

6.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – A Current Use application was filed by Gisella Garan for Tax Map 23, Lot 39. The BOS approved/signed the above.    













7.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.  














8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  8.1 3/9/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, March 9, 2011. Selectman Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of March 9, 2011 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 














9.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and a copy was made available for public inspection. 








10.0  Correspondence   - The BOS reviewed. 




        



  






11.0 Town Administrator’s Report     




                                      
11.1 BCEDC – Nina Gardner has stated she is still interested in being the Town's Representative. 





             



11.2 Budget Committee – Public Hearing on the Budget – TA Veloski informed the Board that it will be held on 4/12/11. 










12.0 Selectman's Reports 









12.1 Town Hall – Structural integrity – Chair Nickerson stated that were the voting booths are, the floor has pulled away from the wall & the floor has dropped 5-6 inches and the Board needs to make a decision from a safety aspect.  Steve Ober noted he knows someone that will look at and make an evaluation. 








13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:13 p.m.




14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, March 23, 2011 @ 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

3/16/2011

                                                                       BOS Approved Minutes


